Remarks from 9/11 Family Members Delivered at Take Back the Memorial Rally           

Ground Zero, Monday, June 20
Remarks by Michael Burke, brother of FDNY Capt. Billy Burke

On the morning of Sept. 11, like most other New Yorkers and Americans across this land, I was at home riveted to my television, watching as black smoke poured out of the North Tower of the WTC. I was listening to newscasters search for an explanation when my wife, who was work in Midtown, called.

"Billy just called!" she shouted in near panic, "He said, 'We are under terrorist attack! Get out of the building! Go home!'

She was talking about my older brother.

"He yelled, Mike," she said, 'Do you know who this is? This is Billy Burke!'

"I could hear it, Mike, in his voice. I could hear the fear and urgency," she told me.

Like the newscasters, I couldn't believe it: "We are under terrorist attack." Then, as I watched, a second plane swooped from the right side of the TV screen and flew into the 78th floor of Tower Two. Forty-five minutes later, Capt. William F. Burke, Jr of Eng. 21, from the 27th floor of Tower 1, and aware that Tower 2 had just collapsed, ordered the successful evacuation of his men and also that of Eng. 24, along with the civilians they helped save.

Billy was with Ed Beyea and Abe Zelmanowtiz, coworkers at Empire Blue Cross. Ed was a quadriplegic, trapped at the top of 27 flights of stairs and Abe his friend who did not leave him.

At about 10:15 AM Capt. Burke called a friend to tell her he was still alive. She begged him to be safe. He replied, "This is my job. This is who I am." Fourteen minutes later Tower 1 collapsed and Ed Beyea, Abe Zelmanowitz and Capt. Billy Burke perished with 2,746 other innocents at the WTC, Sept. 11, 2001.

On a recent visit to ground zero, Dee Gouter of South Dakota said, explaining why she had bought a photo booklet history of 9/11 from a street vendor: "I just want to understand what happened here," she said. "I know this is sacred ground. I'm here to appreciate history."

We are all, New Yorkers and Americans everywhere, families of 9/11. 

America was attacked Sept. 11. This site belongs to America and every American has a stake in what we do here and how we remember and honor the evil that attacked, the loss of life and the compassion and sacrifice in response.

Nobody is coming to this place to learn about Ukraine democracy or to be inspired by the courage of Tibetan monks.

They're coming for Sept. 11.

And until we make that commitment to remember and honor that, nothing we plan or build will succeed here.

Americans and New Yorkers need and want to confront Sept. 11 -- at the place it happened.

The history of Sept. 11 can and must be allowed to speak for itself through the artifacts and remnants of Sept. 11 and the WTC, such as the Sphere from the WTC Plaza that survived, battered and torn, in place, the terrorist attacks.

These must be returned, to their place at the WTC site.

And the history of Sept. 11 must be told in a museum, above ground, overlooking the site where it happened.

And the flag raising, like a present day Iwo Jima, only this time not by soldiers on a Pacific Island on the other side of the world but here, in downtown New York City, by firefighters, cannot be ignored, as currently planned, but must be commemorated at the place it happened.

The terrorists attacked the WTC because it was an icon of America; its remnants must be preserved because they are an icon of the attacks.

Tom Bernstein, would be founder of the International Freedom Center has said, "We don't want to tell people what to think. We want to make them think."

To feel that he, or we, or anyone, should have the power to convey the meaning of Sept. 11 beyond the mute power of those artifacts and remnants, or that it somehow needs the benefit of somebody's or anybody's brilliant illumination, at the site of the attacks, is egotistical beyond belief and, in the face of Sept. 11, it's lack of humility borders on obscene.

But, they assure us, they don't want to tell us what to think; they're only there to make sure we do think.

The IFC would put the attacks entirely in a political context, absent of any moral judgment. How we view the attacks depends our "experience of the events." They would allow for debate and discussion that it was somehow America's policies that could have led to 19 men murdering the pilots and anyone who defied them, hijacking jetliners full of innocent men women and children and flying them into occupied buildings.

And once they do that they insult the memory of those who died here and desecrate this hallow ground.

But not they're not here to tell us what to think, just to see it to it that we do think.

Those behind this center have assured us that they have consulted wonderful and brilliant people worldwide to determine its program and format. They all agree, these artists and writers and scholars and business execs, that the site of Sept. 11, where men like Capt. Billy Burke and Ed Beyea and Abe Zelmanowitz died, is just the place for the study of Ukraine democracy and Chinses dissidents and to honor the courage of Tibetan monks.

Well, they spoke to the wrong people. They should have asked Dee Gouter of South Dakota. "I'm just trying to understand what happened here. I know this is sacred ground. I'm here to appreciate history."

She may not have told them what to think. But she may very well have made them think.

--*--

Remarks by Edie Lutnick sister of Gary Lutnick, Partner, Cantor Fitzgerald

Ari Schonbrun, an employee of Cantor Fitzgerald carried a burned woman down 78 flights of stairs.  He saved her life.  She insisted that he ride to the hospital with her in the ambulance.  She saved his life.  This, along with the story of Captain William Burke, and countless others you have yet to learn, are the heart of 9/11.  And that is only the beginning. 

On September 11th you saw our pain, our grief, our loss, our devastation.  And you, the American people, were OUTSTANDING.  You opened your hearts.  You gave your time, your love, your prayers and your support.  Your children wrote letters and collected thousands of teddy bears.  You made quilts.  You put our victims names on your wrists and around your necks.  You came in droves to help anyway you could.  You helped us remove what few bodies there were from wreckage and you helped provide comfort.  You understood our tragedy.  That is because it is your tragedy also.

But now 9/11 faces a different tragedy.  Forgetfulness.  The 9/11 Memorial will be buried underground. It’s stories, artifacts, and place in history hidden underground.  The fear, loss, hope and heroism of 9/11 replaced in prominence by stories from a different time, about a different day.  While the memories of 9/11 are hidden underground, while 9/11 tries to squeeze between the infrastructure underground, a shiny new building is going to be constructed for the International Freedom Center. The message will not be the hope and renewal of 9/11, but a debate on world politics.  The space will not be a sacred remembrance, but rather a speaker’s corner. When you come to the WTC site you will not be immersed in 9/11. You will be met with world politics.  No one who has come to the WTC site in the last almost four years has asked about world politics. Why? Because, it isn’t the appropriate place. Everyone knows that. 

The International Freedom Museum must be removed.  If the museum building stays, it must be filled with 9/11 from top to bottom.  There is no reason why cost or space should ever be an issue in teaching 9/11 to our children, while money and space exist to debate world politics.  Make no mistake, we think Martin Luther King deserves to be honored, that there is a place for Ukrainian victors to be studied, but NOT on the site where 20,000 body parts of over 2700 innocents were recovered.

This is your Memorial.  Do not let it become cluttered beyond recognition. As the New York Times architecture critic said yesterday, this is in danger of becoming a "theme park haunted by death". The death of my brother Gary, belongs to my brother Howard and I, but his loss belongs to all of you.  We stand before you, all from different groups, all from different walks of life, united by a common goal. Take Back the Memorial. Take the Memorial back for yourself.  For your children.  For your children’s children.  For the sake of history.  Or just for the sake of what is right.  

Go to Takebackthememorial.com and sign the petition.  Call and write your Congressman,  Governor Pataki, Mayor Bloomberg and the LMDC.  Tell them you don’t want the IFC on the WTC site.  Tell them you want your memorial back.  You deserve nothing less.  

--*--

Remarks by Rosaleen Tallon, sister of FDNY FF Sean Patrick Tallon

My name is Rosaleen Tallon.  My brother FF Sean Patrick Tallon left that morning from the firehouse right behind us.  He was a US Marine and a brave NYC Firefighter.  I am starting to teach my 2 1/2 year old, Judey, about what a firefighter does and I know she will be as proud of her uncle one day as I am.   

What she will not be proud of is the fact that her country chose to bury the history of what her uncle did and what so many others endured underground.  Will she almost think that 9-11 was something to be ashamed of?

No, she will not, because we will continue to fight that her uncle and all those souls lost on 9-11 are memorialized properly.  We, Americans will make sure that this site is not violated a 2nd time with farcical buildings like the IFC and a basement memorial that does not properly convey the sacrifice and spirit of 9-11.

If we put the wrong buildings on this site, the 9-11 memorial becomes lost in an abyss. If we put the right buildings on this site, the entire site becomes the memorial. 

Let's not go forward with blind vision, let's go forward with the sight of an eagle.  

--*--

Remarks by Mary Fetchet, Mother of Brad Fetchet, equity trader, Keefe, Bruyette & Woods
My name is Mary Fetchet. I’m Founding Director of Voices of September 11th. Tragically, My 24-year-old son Brad perished in the attacks on our country on September 11. 

Brad worked on the 89th floor of Tower Two and was directed to stay in the building. 600 civilians and countless rescue workers died as a result of that direction.

Like the other family members here, I have been advocating for an appropriate memorial to honor our loved ones and tell the story of 9/11. Our requests have fallen on deaf ears.

September 11 was a defining moment in the history of our country and shook it to its core. Today, I am calling on all Americans and our elected officials across America to support our request to remove the International Freedom Center from the space set aside for the memorial and ensure our loved ones are honored and the history of our nation is preserved. 

I ask all Americans to contact our elected officials, President Bush, Governor Pataki, Mayor Bloomberg, and Congressmen and Senators across this great land to stand up and speak out to preserve this historic site.

We must always remember the chant that I heard across the country after 9/11:

“We must never forget.”

If the memorial fails to convey how we as Americans value the loss of life, if it fails to tell the story to those who visit 100 years from now then we have failed as a nation.  

